

OLD ALRESFORD PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH ASSEMBLY MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY 27th APRIL 2017 AT 7.30.P.M. IN THE CHRISTY HALL, OLD ALRESFORD.

PRESENT:    COUNCILLOR B. TUCKER
       CHAIRMAN.

COUNCILLORS DR. L. ROBINSON, MRS. J. TICKNER, MR. C. HANCOCK & MR.D. WOODS.
COUNTY COUNCILLOR MRS. J. PORTER

Together with 18 parishioners. 

Mrs. R. R. Smith.  Clerk to the Parish Council.

WELCOME  The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting.  
APOLOGIES:   Apologies City Councillors E. Jeffs, L. Griffiths & K. Gottlieb and PCSO Rhys Griffiths, Hampshire Police.
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON THE 28th APRIL 2016
Minutes of the meeting held on the 28th April 2016 having been circulated were accepted.
PARISH COUNCILLOR DAVID WOODS.

Parish Councillor David Woods then gave a presentation entitled “A wriggle on the Itchen.”   

David spoke about the life of an eel and how and why it is found in the River Itchen.  He also spoke about the Eel House which had for many many years been used on the Itchen to catch eels for the fish market in Billingsgate. 

The eel house had fallen into disrepair and this was made worse when the ivy around the building was cut back resulting in one wall falling down.   A lot of work by volunteers has resulted in the eel house being repaired and it is hoped that in the autumn volunteers will visit the eel house and see how many eels can be caught.  Children at the local school will also be involved in catching and looking at “elvers” and it is hoped the project will encourage them to look after the river and the wildlife found in it.   

In answer to a question about the Alresford Pond he explained that eels in the past had been able to access the pond over land but the pond now had a large quantity of metal in it which meant it was not suitable for eels.

CHAIR'S REPORT AGM 2017
This is my twenty first report as Chair of the Parish Council
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This is my twenty first report as Chair of the Parish Council
I start as usual by thanking my four colleagues for their excellent support during the year. I think we can say we have continued as an efficient and amiable working team. We were very happy to welcome Julie Tickner to replace Rebecca Cliff.

Once again we were fortunate to be guided by our experienced and super efficient Parish Clerk Bobbie Smith MBE. As ever, she has provided advice and expertise as well as super efficient minutes, letters and phone calls. Also hubby Les who drives Bobbie to meetings and then sits patiently, often as the only 'audience' at Parish Council meetings.

We've been grateful for the support of our City councillors. We were sorry to lose 

Simon Cook and Margot Power, who usually attended our meetings as well as supporting us with advice and action for our problems. We continue to have the presence of Ernie Jeffs enjoying one of his multiple jobs as one of our City councillors. I see he is hoping to rival George Osborne with a third job. Watch out Editor of the Hampshire Chronicle. Lisa Griffiths also helpfully sends us the monthly report by the three councillors representing us on the City Council

We have continued to have the support of Jackie Porter as our County Councillor for the last 12 years. We have been fortunate for those years in having the benefit of her energetic and very helpful counsel.

As I've reported in the past, our Parish Council meetings are nearly always carried out with no attendance by parishioners. Although this speeds up meetings it does mean that we can only presume we are doing things right.

With luck the Parish Council web site helps to disseminate information and provides the Minutes of our meetings. We have over 80 email addresses on the list and it would be helpful to have the addresses of the remaining parishioners who have internet access.

Fortunately, the defibrillator in the phone box continues to lie unused.

Traffic continues to speed through the Village. Rebecca and Andy Cliff have continued to install the lit sign when it is our turn to make use of it. HCC have done some road marking which was all they would agree to provide in lieu of pinch points or other deterrents against speeding.

The lengthsman continues to carry out work which Clive assigns to him each month.

During the year we were very sorry to lose the youth club which Anne and 
Page 3 – Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on the 27th April 2017

During the year we were very sorry to lose the youth club which Anne and

David Hanks were unable to continue to run. This means that there is nothing for our youngsters (apart from those who perform with TOADS). This is doubly unfortunate, as last year I noted that we are fortunate in having an increasing number of families with young children moving into the Village. One sees them walking to school every day. And of course the bus travels twice a day from outside the Hall to Peter Symonds Sixth Form College with a group of our more mature children.

Two issues have taken up a good deal of Parish Council time during the last year.

The Hall Committee were unable to obtain a grant for improvements as the Lease and Trust Deed only has three years to run. The Lease and Trust Deed were initiated in 1990 when the Hall Committee was set up. So the Hall Committee asked us, as owners of the Hall, to take action. After a good number of exchanges we decided that the best and least expensive action was to extend the lease by 20 years. This is now in process.

The other time-consuming matter was the sudden appearance in November of the green monster cabinet opposite Colden Lane. At first SSE denied all knowledge of its existence. They eventually agreed it was installed on HCC land to provide a bigger supply of electricity to Old Alresford House and, indirectly, to the Village. We discovered that utilities do not need permission to erect their equipment. We feel that they could at least have consulted us. We made efforts to raise the £46,000 needed to move the cabinet back behind the hedge into the field generously offered by Ray Bevan. Raising such a sum proved impossible. We are now hoping that SSE will carry out their original offer of screening vegetation by the cabinet. It took them two months to provide an estimate for the removal of the cabinet and we have now been waiting four weeks for a response to our suggestions for planting. As a pure coincidence I've just switched my electricity supply from SSE to a much cheaper company.

We provide updates on Christy Hall, Highways and Byways, Environment and Planning. Three of these are reported on by me so I'll mention them now

CHRISTY HALL

The AGM of the Hall Committee took place just before Easter and no less than three parishioners were present. (a record as we have for years had no parishioners present) The Treasurer, Peter Stokes, has been incredibly active during the last few months initiating many of the improvements needed in, for example, electrical equipment, lighting and painting. The cleaning of the Hall by Carol Petty has brought praise from users. The Hall continues to be used by many regulars (especially the different art classes and TOADS) and 
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Used by many regulars (especially the different art classes and TOADS) and

by families and others making bookings.  The Hall is holding its own in the face of competition from other local halls.

HIGHWAYS AND BYWAYS

Footpath 15 down from the triangle past Arle Mill and on to the bottom of Mill Hill continues to be a problem. We have been trying for some time to stop the overflow of water across the path and the situation continues to be a puzzle. The state of the path beyond Arle Mill is appalling after rain. It would greatly help if, at least the various large holes, could be filled in. But there seems little prospect of resurfacing there.

A rather large pothole near the bottom of Bulpitts Hill was filled in by HCC Highways after a parishioner had severe damage to a car tyre. Reminder to us all to report potholes to HCC via their web site 

I attended a meeting with Jackie Porter, New Alresford Town Council and HCC Highways about the chaos usually caused when Broad Street is closed for several events during the year. As a result, a one way system will be in operation for these events so that Drove Lane will be one way and an alternative direction will be signed.

PLANNING

The Parish Council continues to make comments on applications. We have continued to be deluged with voluminous applications for almost all the interior and exterior of Old Alresford House. On several occasions recently there have been 18 trade vehicles present.  As it’s a listed building WCC  Planners have the matter in hand.

That concludes my report.

Environmental Report.
Councillor Clive Hancock reported that during the year maintenance work had continued on the cutting of the grass on the Green and the clearing of the stream – it was interesting to see a variety of flowers now growing on the banks of the stream.     Maintenance and replacement work continues on the play equipment and the Council are awaiting annual inspection reports on both play areas.    The Parish had benefitted from the Lengthsman scheme funded by the County Council up to the annual sum of £1,000.00 which gives Old Alresford five full day visits per year by the lengthsman Mike Ring.   The Council is always happy to hear when work is needed in the Parish.   However the lengthsman is not allowed to work on “live” roads.   This is because of health and safety concerns.  
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because of health and safety concerns.

A full survey of the trees on the Green has been carried out and an order for works will be issued shortly.
COUNTY COUNCILLOR MRS. JACKIE P0RTER.
County Councillor Jackie Porter presented a written report and referred to:

Roads and Highways, Flooding and the need to constantly report these issues particularly on footpath 15. The Cango bus and the 240 bus.   Currently a survey is being carried out to see the use being made of both these services.  Broadband and the rolling out of the service.  The Watercress Way is a new circular long distance non motorised route passing through Old Alresford  - work is currently being undertaken to see if in the future, working with landowners, it is possible to develop a route for walkers, cyclists, horse riders and including those who have limited mobility.  It links to the Watercress Line at one of its start points.    There had been consultation over the road closures when events take place in New Alresford and there will be a one way traffic system in use in the future.
CITY COUNCILLORS.
A written report had been submitted by the Winchester City Councillors.

FINANCIAL REPORT

The financial report for the year to 31st March 2017 was presented.     The accounts are presented subject to both internal and external audit.    There will be an opportunity for Parishioners to comment to the External Auditor during the Audit in June/July 2017.   A notice to this effect will appear on the noticeboard and website.
APPOINTMENT OF INTERNAL AUDITOR

The Council appointed Mr. M. Thwaites as Internal Auditor. 

NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH – Co-ordinstor Roy Wyeth.
Mr. Wyeth said that there is very little local crime in Old Alresford.   
Parishioners should continue to be vigilant and report any unusual activities.
He thanked two parishioners for supporting this scheme in Old Alresford.
He had received information that foxes had been in the area and children are being reminded to ensure small pets are kept safe.  A number of chickens had been taken in the village.
PARISHIONERS QUESTION TIME. 
(i) Parishioners said that the road marking scheme through the village did not appear to slow down the traffic and the general view was that it had been a waste of money.
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a waste of money.

(2) There was a continuing concern over the lack of clearing of the grips along the Basingstoke Road.    Heavy rain will again cause flooding on the road.   The last time work was done on the grips was 18 months ago.
(3) Old Alresford Place – Wall.   There is no further information on this and the Council will write to the Diocese Centre to enquire progress.

(4) Works at Old Alresford House.  A request to be made to ask contractors working on the property to take their litter home.   A large amount of rubbish is being dropped om the road outside the property.

The meeting closed with parishioners present thanking Council members for their work for Old Alresford. 

Meeting closed at 8.45.p.m. 

_________________


__________________________

            Date




                    Chairman. 
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